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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Special Council Meeting

Monday, August 18, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:00 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan and Sam Pulice were present.  

Mayor Donegan indicated that she does appreciate Council coming in during their recess.  She also indicated that Mr. Sculac did contact her and stated that he would not be able to attend tonight’s meeting due to a scheduled engagement.  She stated that he did have a conversation with Mr. Sculac and knows his opinions regarding Allied Waste and Division of Water that she will share with Council. 
Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Mike DeSan, Asst. Finance Director, Don Sheehy, City Engineer.  Audience: 11.
Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda - None
Communications from Residents 
Mayor Donegan stated that she did distribute a memo to Council dated August 15th.  The memo contained an outline of the two various options for Council’s consideration.  She then read the attached memo. These are the two options given to Council and the administration will perform whichever option Council deems appropriate.  

Margaret Kresse, 8947 Westlawn Blvd., stated that she does not want to repeat everything she said at the last meeting as she is sure Council does remember.  She stated that Council has, in the past, passed legislation to collect delinquent fees and does not understand why Council cannot do the same to help the snowbirds.  She indicated that the question of knowing for sure residents were not in the city did come up during the last meeting.  She stated that most snowbirds have use Mike or John from the police department to check on their homes while they are gone.  She indicated that this is one of the best services the city does provide to residents.  She stated that these officers are so diligent that a few years ago when she had an emergency and had to fly home in February at which time her husband was admitted into the hospital.  The next day she contacted Allied Waste and was informed that they already knew she was back.  Ordinance 101-2013 indicates that the senior rate status was passed on the Golden Buckeye Card. 

She would also like to discuss nuisance animals.  She is having an issue with deer and she does not know who to address.  She has an 8 point buck who walks on three legs who is becoming a nuisance. This animal sleeps in her flower bed each night.  Mayor Donegan indicated that deer and deer plight has been an issue that both the Northeast Ohio Council Association and the Mayor’s and Managers Association are wrestling with.  She would be happy to share this information with Ms. Kresse and will email that information to her. 

Karl Balla, would like to address two issues on the billing situation.  He came into City Hall to pay his refuse invoice and did ask what happens when individuals are gone for the winter. He was informed that no decision has been made as of yet.  He was taken aback by that answer because how can the city charge for services that they do not render, but then remembered the city does charge for services not rendered.  He lives on a private street and did not realize he pays twice for the same services.  Due to Council’s action through their Planning Commission his street is declared private and therefore he is not entitled to what is included in his property taxes. He pays for the same services at the same rate that every other resident of Olmsted Falls does yet he does not receive them.  That angered him to the point that brought him here this evening and maybe a few other evenings to voice that issue.  He is a senior citizen, retired and on a fixed income it is not pleasant to pay twice for the same services or pay for a service you never receive. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that she believes she did speak with Mr. Balla regarding the private street issue. She did share with him that Councilwoman Garrity and some others over the years wrestled with this private street issue and that she would be more than happy to ask Council President Fenderbosch to add this issue to a Council work session agenda in order to get this issue addressed.  Mr. Balla stated that the city can reduce his property taxes accordingly that is only fair and is what happens in Summit County.  He is a former builder and was involved in this issue when he did private streets, our residents were entitled to a tax credit.  They did not pay the same taxes as everyone else.  Mayor Donegan asked which cities in Summit County.  Mr. Balla stated Tallmadge, Brunswick, Aurora and Kent.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that this issue will be placed on the first work session agenda in September.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that she would like to briefly explain why the finance department recommended to Council to use the homestead exemption versus the buckeye card.  There was a lack of monitoring, for example, if someone came in with a buckeye card no one continued to check ownership of the property. So, if this individual moved the discount was still being applied.  The best and easiest way to track and to be fair is to move to the homestead exemption because that is tracked per parcel by the county.

Ms. Garrity asked if Mr. Balla lives in Falls Pointe to which he replied yes.  She indicated that a couple of years ago she spent time with the developer who built the private streets.  Part of the problem is that when Mr. Balla purchased his home he was not informed he street was private.  Mr. Balla indicated that was correct but he purchased his home from a private seller not the developer.  Ms. Garrity stated that she did bring this information to Council and tried to come up with some type of arrangement so residents on private streets could become eligible for services but she could not get support from Council.  Mr. Balla stated that the city’s private streets are a ridiculous statement.  The garbage truck goes up and down the street, ambulances and fire trucks can also make it up and down the street. We do not have sidewalks on either side of the street but there is not enough pedestrian traffic to warrant that expense nor does it fall within storm water management why add more hard surfaces.  

Mr. Linn asked what services Mr. Balla was referring to.  Mr. Balla replied snow plowing and maintenance of the streets.  Mr. Linn stated that he spent in excess of 20 years on the Planning Commission and probably sat in on the approval of every private street in the community in the last 20 years.  On the other side of the coin, he can assure Mr. Balla that these developments were allowed to build with private streets which allowed growth in the community without raising taxes.  On one side of the coin Mr. Balla would like a reduction in his taxes because he does not receive snow plowing but on the other side of the coin we allowed these developments to be put in. The association takes care of snow plowing, street maintenance and common areas.  These developments were allowed to be built this way in order to not raise taxes by the rest of the residents in the community that do not live on private streets.   Mr. Balla stated that as he rides his bicycle he notices that the city is repairing the other streets but not his street and he pays the same tax rate.  Mr. Linn stated that the homeowner’s association has a fund set up to maintain those private streets.  Mr. Balla indicated that his point is he pays the same taxes as every other resident and is entitled to the same services and therefore what is happening is that he is being double taxed.  He can consider a lawsuit discussing that but does not want to do that as it will not help anyone.  Essentially, double taxation is something that was addressed in 1776.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this issue will be an energetic debate.  
Joe and Linda Marco: Mr. Marco stated that he has been a resident for 10 years now and lives on a private street.  He is also on the board of his homeowner’s association and does take care of the maintenance.  He stated that he is a snowbird and will have to pay for five months of rubbish.  Mayor Donegan stated that when the city moved to the new billing which could not be enacted because of the lack of timeliness to the county. This new billing system will not enable the city to turn on and off service.  In essence, if Council does not make any changes or modifications to the previous legislation there will be no way to turn on or off rubbish services.  Mr. Marco stated that he also pays for rubbish in Florida.  
Sue Hall, 25660 Bronson Avenue, stated that a couple of her questions have already been addressed.  She would like to know how much it will cost the city to put the rubbish collections on the property taxes.  Mayor Donegan replied there is no charge or fee.  Ms. Hall stated that it will only cost as much as the administrative fee to put all of this onto the real estate taxes, there is a cost.  Mayor Donegan indicated that there is no fee associated with this action.  Ms. Hall stated that someone has to process all of this.  How many properties are we talking about?  Mayor Donegan approximated 3200 to 3300.  Ms. Hall asked if this was an accurate count.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city does now have an accurate count of all parcels with homes on them.  Ms. Hall stated that hypothetically this fee is placed on the property tax bill and according to the BFI contract each year there is an increase in fees will someone process that information onto the taxes as well.  Mayor Donegan replied that was correct.  That would be an act of “housekeeping” legislation which would enable this process to happen on an annual basis.  Ms. Hall stated that once the fee is added to the real estate tax bill can it be removed.   Our taxes are paid six months in arrears so consequently there is no opportunity within that six months to remove this fee.  If the city negotiates a contract with another rubbish collection agency and there fee happens to be lower and they are willing to do the billing.  Mayor Donegan stated that then placing the fees on the property tax bills would not occur.  Ms. Hall stated that it would already be on the tax bill the question on the table right now is how would it come off.  Mr. Roberts stated that residents will be paying six months after they have already received the services, if the service stops at the end of June and a new company is hired the new company would begin billing every month.  In the next tax cycle there are procedures to tell the county auditor that the city no longer needs to collect the fees through the tax rolls.  The city will have to continuously certify the tax bill.  Ms. Hall stated that each year or every six months the city has to send the county an accurate record of the parcels in Olmsted Falls that have houses in order to collect the rubbish fee.  Mayor Donegan stated that this would be done on an annual basis.  In other words if the contract mid-term changes the city will need to re-certify the amounts.  
Mr. Roberts stated that the city is operating under an amended contract of a 2008 agreement.  In the amendment the city moved to an automated system and the rates were reduced.  Located on page 49 of the original contract section four states “the contractor shall directly bill each residential unit on a quarterly basis. City guarantees payment to the contractor for services provided to homestead exempt residential units and all units in excess of 120 days. There shall be a 15% golden buckeye discount. The contractor shall provide a credit for suspension of service as a result of vacancy in the residential unit (snowbird issue) providing that the resident and/or city has properly notified the contractor as to the ending and restart dates. Vacancy credit shall not be given in less than 30 day increments.” This provision has never been changed.  In the next paragraph states “the city reserves the right to change the billing process from individual unit to the presentation of one monthly invoice directly to the city.” It appears at some point the city agreed to take on the billing and logistically its difficult to get credit for snowbirds because of the tax issue.  Mayor Donegan stated the city has no way to adjudicate that or reconcile once these amounts are certified to the taxes.  Mr. Roberts stated that if we are certifying in arrears there could be a way but could be logistically difficult.  If it is going to cost, according to the Mayor’s memo, $4.00 per quarter per resident that means $50,000 to $60,000 a year to handle.  The contracted rate for billing is $1.32 per residential unit per quarter and noted on page 42.  That means it would cost four times as much for the city to handle the billing in-house.  He asked why the city could not ask Allied to resume the billing.  Mayor Donegan stated that she asked that question in January and the response was the previous Council and Mayor held this contract up and Allied did not increase fuel costs for the last two years of the contract.  She was also informed that the billing issue was off the table.  Mr. Linn stated that this portion was not removed from the contract.  Mayor Donegan stated that she can’t say that the city even has all the current records.  Mr. Linn stated that their amount of $1.32 for billing is less than what the city would need to charge and Allied has the staff and software already in place.  

Ms. Garrity stated that there were many meetings where the former Council President met with Allied Waste and the remaining members of Council were not privy to those conversations.  The amendment was approved by the previous law director.  

Ms. Fenderbosch asked how many snowbirds lived within the city.  Mayor Donegan indicated there are approximately 300 residents that suspend service from one month to six months.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that if the city decides to remain with the option to certify to property taxes would there be a problem with identifying these homes and then issuing a refund check for the time they are out of the city.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Presley has indicated on a number of occasions that this option would be complicated.
Mr. Pulice would like to invite Mr. Kidder to a work session in order to discuss the issues and concerns the city has.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Council will need to make a decision by the first couple weeks of September.  Mr. Linn also agreed. 

Ms. Garrity stated that not only are there but there are individuals who also leave for the summer months.  Mayor Donegan stated that we would have to consider those individuals as well.

Mr. Roberts stated that the amendment gave a proposed price for the automated program, which the city agreed to.  He also indicated that except for what is specifically stated in the amendment the original contract including all the language still prevails.  Mayor Donegan stated that another meeting will be scheduled to discuss Allied Waste only and Mr. Kidder will be in attendance. 

Mr. Pulice stated that the invoice sent out is currently due and asked if the residents should pay.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the due date was August 15th but the city is being flexible.  The invoice sent is for 2014 only so if a resident only pay’s half of the invoiced amount the remaining half will be placed on their tax duplicate as a delinquency. 

Mr. Marco stated that this could be the time for the city to obtain new bids for refuse pick up.  Mayor Donegan stated that the city may decide to do that.  The city has signed a five year contract which does have a termination clause as well as the ability to cure.  Mr. Marco asked if the city would be penalized for terminating the contract.  Mayor Donegan replied that Mr. Sponseller would need to review the termination clause. 
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Division of Water: Mayor Donegan indicated that there have been some discussions regarding Phase V and the necessity.  She asked Mike Sekerak from the Board of Health to speak to Council. 
Mike Sekerak indicated that the Mayor asked him to discuss the protocol for the replacement of septic systems and costs involved.  If an area is not sewered and designated as a replacement area prior to replacing the septic system his office will complete a site visit.  We will look at the property and its potential to hold an “absorption system” or a non-discharging system.  In 2007 the Board of Health signed an MOU with the Ohio EPA indicating that the Board of Health would not allow for the proliferation of more discharging septic systems as this goes against the clean water act.  Part of agreement was prior to allowing for an off-lot system to be replaced with another off-lot system we would do a site review to see if the lot could accommodate a non-discharging system.  Basically we look at existing structures, topography, proximity to private water sources or surface waters.  If the area looks that it could support a non-discharging system we direct the homeowner to complete soil work to see if the soils can accommodate this type of system.  If the property can, the homeowner moves forward with the non-discharging system.  A lot of systems in Cuyahoga County cannot support this type of system due to the size of the lot, development of the lot and the soil as we have a lot of clay.  If the property cannot accommodate the non-discharge system the homeowner moves forward with a off-lot system. 

He did speak with distributors today, for an off-lot septic system the price range is $7,500 to $13,000.  Pricing is dependent on the sewer system that conveys the waste from the house to the first tank, the size of the lot, where the house is situated on the lot, and the different complexities of the systems.  There are gravity fed systems or systems where fail safe’s are incorporated.  If the Board of Health deems that an on-lot system cannot be installed on the property, the homeowner takes the documents issued by the Board of Health along with a check $200.00 and they apply for an MPDES permit.  This permit is issued by the EPA, it is a five year renewable permit and allows the homeowner to install the discharging septic system.  The initial permit cost is $200.00 and every five years thereafter the cost of the permit is $100.00.  All of the EPA approved off-lot systems are mechanical systems.  The old filter beds often tagged leach fields are no longer approved systems.  A true leach field would be if the soil were conducive but the old slag filter beds are no longer permitted.  All the septic systems users pay an annual permit to the Board of Health.  The fees paid by the users helps pay for the costs of sampling, the routine septic evaluations and point of sale requests.  The off-lot systems, which are now required system for replacements, the permit fee is $150.00 annually.  Under the EPA’s permit the homeowners are now required to have their systems inspected and samples taken annually.  The Board of Health tests for ecoli, ammonia, carbonations biological oxygen, total suspended solids and dissolved oxygen. These samplings and testing are completed each year which is part of the permit. Also required under the MPDES permit is that a service provider must maintain the system.  Generally the cost for a service contract runs from $120.00 to $275.00 per year which includes two visits.  The service provider looks to ensure that the system is mechanically running properly.  

The costs for an off-lot system are approximately $7,500 to $13,000 plus the permit fee of $150.00 (annually), and a service contract which costs $120.00 to $275.00 (annually).  A lot of these mechanical systems incorporate an air ration motors that continuously run.  The new systems also incorporate ultra violet lights as a disinfectant and an additional air diffuser.  From everyone he has spoken with the costs for electricity is approximately $13.00 to $15.00 monthly.  As far as replacement of parts the distributors he has spoken with say air filtration motors should be replaced every five to eight years and the cost for those range from $350.00 to $650.00.  The UV lights are probably the shortest lived component about every two years and a replacement bulb costs approximately $60.00.  The air diffuser replacement motor would cost approximately $350.00.  

If the property can support a non-discharging system the board of health directs the homeowner to complete soil work.  The board of health would refer them to a certified soil scientist who in turn informs the board of health that the property can support an on lot system.  Soil work costs $350.00 to $600.00.  If the property is deemed “severe soil” which means the soil is not ideal but can accommodate a drip distribution is a popular absorption component.  These systems are required to be engineered by a P.E. and the range is $600 to $1,500.  The cost for the installation of these systems is higher from $12,000 to $17,000.  The permit fee for the Board of Health is $70.00 annually since it is a non-discharging system no samplings are required.  A service contract is also mandatory through MPDES, Ohio EPA.  The system would need to be pumped out every two years at a cost of $200.00 per 1,000 gallons.  
Mayor Donegan asked Mr. Sekerak to discuss the fact that there have been concerns over Phase V since there have been no mandatory requirements for the city to sewer this area.  Mr. Sekerak indicated that one of the biggest drivers for sewering is the Phase II storm water requirement for all the municipalities.  Basically, the homeowner bares individual responsibility for the affluent coming from their septic system but the city bares the responsibility for what is coming out of the municipal storm sewer outfalls.  If you get into an area where there are a lot of failing systems and the board of health completes samplings and the outfall samples exceed what the EPA calls acceptable the board of health will make suggestions to alleviate these issues.  Either the city addresses the issue by installing sanitary sewers or the failing septic systems will need to be replaced with functioning systems.  

Ms. Fenderbosch asked if the off lot term means the system is off the property.  Mr. Sekerak indicated that off lot means the end product, the affluent, ultimately is discharged to a receiving stream.  An on lot or non-discharging system places the affluent into a component located on the property and uses the soil, along with the applicator, to discharge. 

Mr. Roberts asked if the City of Olmsted Falls has been tested to see if sanitary waste was crossing into storm sewer outfalls.  Mr. Sekerak stated that he has good current data from River Road.  Mr. Roberts asked how the Board of Health knew where this is coming from and what percentage of failing systems are off lot systems.  Mr. Sekerak indicated that he received a complaint from a resident on River Road and most of the systems on River are off lot systems.  There may be one undeveloped lot on River Road that could be an on lot system.  Especially with the 100 year homes he saw a lot of septic tanks with straight pipes.  He puts a dye in the toilet, flush and the dye is at the discharge point in a matter of seconds.  Mr. Roberts asked if these systems could be fixed on lot.  Mr. Sekerak indicated that they could not because of soil limitations.  If you have an on lot system you are taking the water from showers, toilets and disposing it onto the property in the soil.  A lot of area is seasonal perch water as high as four inches so water cannot be discharged into water.  Mr. Roberts asked if there was any technical reason, if the systems on River Road have ultra violet and air ration be complaint systems.  Mr. Sekerak indicated they could be.  If the ultimate decision is that River Road would not be included in the project and once the Board of Health receives confirmation of that they will move forward to replace the systems.  Mayor Donegan indicated that no one is targeting River Road. The city can have “no build zones” but if that is the case there are four areas of the city that have been pushed to change from septic to sewer.  If the city makes a policy decision she hopes it is debated and consistent.  Mr. Sekerak stated that one issue for the city to consider is the newer systems do a good job but like anything mechanical they are prone to failure.  They are also sensitive to use.  For example, there were 10 people living in a home on Wilson Drive and the system was over taxed.  Any influence of chemicals or medicines into the system for example antibiotics it affects the good bugs and the bad.  
Mr. Roberts stated that he used to represent the sewer district and their construction of the Southerly waste water plant and all those issues affect big plants.  The sewer system isn’t perfect, as he recalls there was two billion gallons of sewage that went into Lake Erie last year.  Mr. Sekerak indicated that they are working on those overflow issues.  There is no magical cure. 
Ms. Garrity stated that in Olmsted Falls/Olmsted Township and the surrounding areas how many are not sewered.  Mr. Sekerak indicated that there are just under 10,000 septic systems.  Strongsville is a good example, they have a 10 year project and are aggressively doing sewer projects.  Other cities, like Seven Hills and Parma, were not moving forward until the EPA gave them a gentle nudge.  In bigger areas like Hunting Valley or Gates Mills it’s a hard case to make for sewers when you cannot service a large number of residents.  Mayor Donegan encouraged Council as the city moves through the Phase V project to discuss the costs and capabilities relative to areas of “no build.”  Generally speaking she will assume everyone is on board continuing down this path. 
Mr. Linn stated Mr. Sekerak indicated that there are currently bad outfalls along the River Road area.  His neighbor works for NEORSD who does monitor the waterways and he indicated to him that currently the EPA will be checking water qualities in the area streams and rivers.  His neighbor also indicated that the data would not be available for approximately one year.  He also indicated that there are troublesome areas and once the EPA finds those areas there will be a greater necessity to either start replacing septic systems or sewer the area.  Mr. Sekerak indicated that the data he received was more direct discharge from individual septic’s.  For example, Mrs. Smith on River Road he took an affluent sample and that data is quickly rendered in about 10 days.  These are smaller isolated projects that he deals with on the homeowner front.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city will move forward with smaller portions of Phase V and some of the data received goes back to 2000 and the city knows there are a significant number of septics that could possibly be band aided and Mr. Sheehy has offered to work with those homeowners.  She would ask that the Board of Health continue to work closely with CVE because we may determine that some areas would not be sewered in the next seven to eight years and the failing systems would need to be replaced.  These replacements will cost residents financially and they will need to get some use out of those replaced systems.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that Mr. Sheehy will discuss issues related to 95-2014.  Mr. Sheehy stated that ultimately there could be areas the city chooses not to sewer for a number of reasons.  When a city is considering construction you need to look at the whole process.  A lot of people will ask what goes into building a water main; since there is an existing water main why not just replace it; his reply is you cannot shut down the water line as residents need water during the project.  What happens, as a practical matter, there are two options, first is to run a temporary line on the surface with hoses going to everyone’s houses and replace the line.  What usually happens is option two which is to choose a different location for the water main, install the new main, get testing completed and then switch the houses from the old line to new line and the old line is abandoned.  This process is completed when the city is also considering installing a sanitary sewer because there are restrictions in terms of where the sanitary sewer can go in relationship to where a water line or storm line can go. 
He indicated that there are some water lines that are older and structural sound but the fittings and joints usually have a lot of lead in them so that is a contaminate and a problem for water quality.  Even as recently as the 90’s the water department has been working on eliminating lead from brass parts and fittings.  Older lines are cast iron with no interior lining on the inside of the pipe, somewhere in the late 50’s they switched over to a cement lined pipe. The cement lining protects the water quality and resists corrosion but most of the older lines if you cut open you will find out that their capacity is greatly reduced because of the scaling that has grown on the inside of the line. The lines tend to be brittle and fail at the joints so if someone is doing minor repairs to their storm connection and two or three weeks later there is a water main break.  Another good example is if the gas company is completing work there could be a water main break further down the street.  This is fairly common with older lines.  There are sometimes issues when the hydrants are being flushed with a change of pressure there could be a weakness in one of the joints which creates a break as well. 
He stated that based on the frequency of the breaks Cleveland Water has stated that Olmsted Falls does have some of these types of lines in the area of the Phase V Sewer Project.  Based on this information he is fairly confident that there will be problems either during construction or after.  His biggest concern is water breaks during construction.  It would be easy to point a finger at the contractor but if he followed proper procedure with mechanical boxes in the trench and properly backfilling and the line 20 feet down gives way it will be a large cost overrun.  Considering these possible scenario’s there are possibilities to consider that could be phased so the city could consider water line replacements as part of the project, especially the lines built in the 20’s.  As the program is currently set up not only would it pay for the water line but would also pay for half the roadway and it is very advantageous for the city to consider this option.

Mayor Donegan stated that there are areas where these water lines are deemed close to 100 years old and she would not feel comfortable moving forward with Phase V without replacing those lines. The only other alternative to replace the lines is to assess the homeowners.  Obviously streets like Myrtle and Water where the water lines are 20 to 30 years old would not be replaced. But, Mapleway would have those costs passed on to them.  The city is unable to finance these replacements and she does not feel it would be prudent on the city’s part to not replace the water lines during construction. I’m hoping that since Mr. Sheehy is present there can be an energetic discussion regarding this issue.  This contract has not been fully negotiated.  They have removed the JEDD and there are discussions involving the removal of a potential partner for the 3rd floor, if in fact that moves in that direction. She stats that she does understand these lines are assets but would remind Council that we have not saved penny one to do anything with that asset. In other words these have become a major liability in particular areas and she would like Council’s consideration.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that the Mayor has assured her that the JEDD would not be a part of this contract.  Therefore, she has no issues with this contract and will support this issue. 
Mr. Roberts asked if the city has the legal right to give away its assets, where would it stop.  Also, just because the city did not budget to replace a particular city asset does not mean we should give it away.  The city has a lot of assets that we do not have the money to take care of we can’t just give them all away what would be left to the city.  His question is what power or right, under the charter, to give away city assets.  From what he recalls there is an ordinance that allows us to lease or sell city assets but nothing to give away.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that this would be a 20 year transfer of assets and as part of the transfer the City of Cleveland will fund, through a program they set up, to fund replacements as needed by necessity or design.  They will also attempt to time those replacements with other major improvements happening in a city.  

Mr. Sponseller stated that this is not considered a donation of an asset.  If you recall, there have been some items of property the city has donated, for example, donating obsolete equipment that is no longer any use to the city, (old cell phones donated to the domestic violence shelter).  As a chartered municipality we have the authority to make those donations.  This issue is a contract and there would be legal consideration flowing from one party to the other which therefore makes it a binding contract.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that in essence this asset will revert back to the city in 20 years.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that the Division of Water would require a notice indicating that the city does want the asset back.  He believes the division of water requires a five year notification so at year 15 the city would need to notify the division of water that at the end of the 20 years the city would like the asset to transfer back. 

Mr. Roberts stated that currently the City of Cleveland does not have the obligation to replace the city’s failing water pipes.  Mr. Sheehy replied no.  Mr. Roberts asked where the figure $1 million dollars per mile comes form.  Mr. Sheehy replied that this is a number that engineers would use based on the cost of the water main and restoration costs for the right-of-way.  He believes the cost is approximately $180.00 to $200.00 per foot.  Mr. Roberts stated that he has heard the city has 27 miles of water lines within the city and asked why the City of Cleveland would take on a $27 million dollar obligation, how will they get paid back for those replacements.  He asked if the residents would be charged a higher distribution fee.  Mr. Sheehy stated that they would not replace 27 miles of water mains, they will only replace the percentage that is in bad shape.  For instance, he would like to see them replace seven miles worth of water line over the next five to ten years because those are the lines that are almost 100 years old.  As for the question will the rates be raised: the residents of the city are already paying for this program but the city does not participate in the program.  The City of Cleveland’s asset is the water, when the water main breaks they can lose tremendous amounts of water.  They also get in trouble with the EPA, for example, if their water is pouring down the sewers constantly since it is chlorinated water it becomes a problem.  They have an obligation to manage their water system and by having this program in place the goal is to reduce the breakages and system wide loses.  They are at the end of the design curve for a system that is 100 years old and they see that they have to have a system in place to fix the lines as they fail. 
Mr. Linn stated that 20 years ago a water main was installed on Myrtle Avenue without a sewer line or other obstructions other than a natural gas line.  At that time he owns an 80 foot wide lot on the street for a cost of $8,000.00 and the neighbor across the street also paid $8,000.00.  In other words 80 feet of line cost $16,000.00 twenty years ago and that of course included engineering and construction costs.  This equals out to $200.00 per foot.  He cannot imagine what those costs would be in this day and age.  He asked Mr. Sheehy what the down side would be to giving the City of Cleveland the responsibility to replace and maintain the water mains.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that there has been discussion of this being an asset but it is an asset the city cannot leverage.  The city does not charge any type of fee to the residents for water line maintenance.  Quite simply the City of Cleveland is asking that the city transfer the asset and make a 20 year commitment in order for them to borrow funds. Currently, they cannot come to the city and replace the water mains because they do not own the lines, they have an obligation to fix the repairs and hope they do not lose too much water while the line is broken.  Mr. Linn stated that he received information from the North Ridgeville in the Mayor’s Report but did not want to share with Council so it did not influence this discussion.  At this time, North Ridgeville is undergoing road widening, sanitary sewer installation, water line replacement and the residents will be assesses over $275.00 per foot for water line replacement.  
Ms. Fenderbosch asked if this agreement would prohibit the city from realigning roads or completing some type of work that involves the water lines.  Mr. Sheehy stated that the most likely scenario would be a street widening or major improvement and as part of the construction the water line needs to be relocated.  Currently 100% of those costs will be placed on the city.  The city would need permission from the water company right now because a permit from the EPA is required. There is already an approval authority.  With the new program if it is an older line with a high break rate they may not only pay for the water line to be put in a different spot but they will also pay for 12 feet of pavement. 
Mr. Roberts stated that he has not seen any type of formal engineering study assessing the state of our water lines.  We are making a lot of assumptions of the conditions of the water lines.  Mr. Sheehy stated that the condition of the water line the City of Cleveland has set standards based on break rates, which is a lead indicator to them that the line is compromised.  He stated that have been flagged so far are four times the normal break rate or higher and they are viewing those as problematic lines.  The streets included are Mapleway, River and Nobottom and they qualify just based on break rate.  If the city was signed up for this program they would take into consideration that we will be doing a replacement and other work which gives us a tremendous number of points towards funding the replacement.  Mr. Roberts stated that the contract Council is being asked to approve simply says that the City of Cleveland Water Department will replace the line when in its discretion it is in the best interest of the system as a whole.  That does not mean they will replace Phase V streets when the city wants them replaced.  If they would amend the contract to state they would complete the work during Phase V that would make the decision easier.  Mr. Sponseller stated that this issue was brought up in prior discussions and he will make sure this issue is addressed in the contract. 
Ms. Garrity asked if there was a map of the city streets, not only major streets but secondary streets as well, indicating the age of the pipes.  Mr. Sheehy indicated that he does believe the City of Cleveland has this information.  

Allied Waste:  Previously discussed
Miscellaneous:  None
Old Business 
Ordinance 95-2014
AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CERTAIN WATER SERVICE AGREEMENT AND RELATED AGREEMENTS INCLUDING AN ASSET TRANSFER AGREEMENT, WITH THE CITY OF CLEVELAND FOR THE TRANSFER OF OWNERSHIP OF THE CITY’S WATER LINE INFRASTRUCTURE TO THE CITY OF CLEVELAND AND FOR THE PROVISION AND SUPPLY OF A WATER DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM IN THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS   Tabled on First Reading (07/21/2014)
Remained on table.
Ms. Garrity moved to remove from table; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll:  5 ayes; 1 nay (Roberts).  Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 5 ayes; 1 nay (Roberts). Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote:  5 ayes; 1 nay (Roberts). Motion carried. Ms. Garrity moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   
Mr. Linn moved amend the legislation to insure that Mr. Sponseller includes in the contract a provision indicating that when the city is ready to proceed with the Phase V sewer project the City of Cleveland will also be ready to facilitate the replacement of water lines as needed; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 5 ayes; 1 nay (Roberts). Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan added the JEDD area and perhaps the removal of the 3rd floor tenant in this building. 

Mr. Roberts stated that he would like to be presented with a revised contract indicating that the City of Cleveland has agreed to these terms before Council approval.  He would like a provision included in the contract stating that they will begin replacements during the Phase V construction.  In order to have enforceable language included in the contract.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that there will be a written agreement in substance which will cover, among other things, the addition of a requirement indicating that Cleveland will assume the financial costs of the replacement of the water lines in the Phase V area; as well as the removal of the JEDD area and the 3rd floor of the administration building.  As a legal matter, the Mayor would not be authorized to enter into an agreement that does not include these items based upon Mr. Linn’s motion and what is in the record. Once the contract is signed and these caveats are included it will become a public record and will be attached to this piece of legislation.  Without these caveats, in his legal opinion, the Mayor would not have the authority to sign the contract.    Poll on adoption:  5 ayes; 1 nay (Roberts). Motion carried.
Miscellaneous New Business 
Mr. Pulice would like to request that Mr. Kidder bring copies of all past due delinquent records of what was owed.  He understands it has been indicated that the city cannot locate these records and believes that Mr. Kidder should have this information. 
Ms. Duncan indicated that the Park and Recreation Board would like approval of a requisition for Falls Day in the Park.

Ms. Duncan moved to approve requisition 20387 for Falls Day in the Park in the amount of $3,500.00.

Mayor Donegan indicated that anticipated expenditures include: craft table rentals; shuttle bus; Shaker IGA; Mr. Sprague for cornstalks and pumpkins; Ms. Hecker for a plaque; circus; Drug Mart; MVP trophy and DJ Services. 

Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that this request seems higher than what is usually spent.  Ms. Duncan indicated that there was a $1,000 increase.  

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to amend the amount of the requisition for Falls Day in the Park from $3,500.00 to $2,500.00; Mr. Linn seconded.  Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Such other business that may come before Council 
Mr. Roberts indicated that if Council takes no action on the Allied Waste billing they will be certified to the county.  Mayor Donegan replied that is correct for 2015.  
Ms. Garrity indicated that she is attempting to reconcile the amount of money the city paid for delinquent Allied Waste bills.  She indicated that Council was supplied with this information during finance meetings.  She believes the last numbers provided were from October, 2013.  
Mayor Donegan indicated that the Clerk of Council has sent out the website RFP’s with a September 2nd deadline date.  She indicated that she will also being working with the Insurance Committee to send out an RFP for property and casualty insurance that will expire on November 14, 2014.

Ms. Duncan moved to adjourn; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded. Poll: 6 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 8:44 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
